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To clear up an understandable misconception,The Lyminge Association  has absolutely 
no connection or responsibility with regard to the Lyminge Parish Council or the 
Lyminge Village Hall. The Lyminge Association is run by volunteers, is financially 
independent of any other body and is run for, and on behalf of, the community.
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Refreshments at

The Village Hall

and The Coffee Cabin

FREE maps showing garage locations will be 

available from Lyminge Village Hall,

The Coffee Cabin on the day

or via www.lyminge.org.uk
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VILLAGE HALL AND AROUND THE VILLAGE
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For further information

call 01303 863600

Organised by The Lyminge Association
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Saturday 12th April
starting at 9am

Bargains Galore!
Bargains Galore!

Stalls also
Stalls also

at Lyminge
at Lyminge

 Village Hall

 Village Hall

GARAGEGARAGE
SALESALE

and TABLE SALE
and TABLE SALE

Garage Sale - 12th April
You can still book your garage in up to Tuesday 
6th April using the booking form that can be 
downloaded from www.lyminge.org.uk or picked 
up from Snippers and Clippers.
Maps of the garage locations will be available on 
the day (12th) on-line or can be collected from 
Lyminge Village Hall, Snippers and Clippers or 
The Coffee Cabin.

Lyminge Festival
The programme for the Festival (21st-
29th June) is coming together and 
promises to be an exciting time. 
There will be the regular events such 
as a garden safari, school fete, flower 
festival, cream teas, dog show, art 
exhibition, midweek concert and quiz, 
along with fun activities on the last 
Saturday for the children of the area.
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Margaret Saunders’ Meanderings
On the warmest day of the year so far I undertake my third Hythe Canal walk, from Twiss Road eastwards to 
Seabrook, where the canal begins (or ends).  Choosing to take the path on the south side, to benefit from the 
warmth of the sunshine but to avoid the light in my eyes, I set off on what is a new walk for me.  On this side, the 
bank is lower than on the opposite side and so I am able to walk close to the water’s edge.  As the air is relatively 
still, there is a mere shiver of movement on the surface of the water and a slight mistiness in the air, despite the 
strong sunlight.
The canal cost £234,310 to construct in 1806, which equalled the cost of four of the largest warships of the 
time.  It was originally 18 metres wide and 3 metres deep and had a towing path for the horses that pulled 
the barges for military and civilian transport.  The canal did not in fact ever see active service although it did 

form part of Britain’s defences in WWII when a line of pillboxes was built 
along its length.  I pass the remains of one of these pentagonal concrete 
structures on the north bank.  Three iron bridges, freshly painted turquoise 
and of varying designs, cross the canal along my route.  During war, these 
bridges were either removed or prepared for demolition, as mentioned 
in Colonel Rodney Foster’s book, “The Real ‘Dad’s Army’:  The War Diaries 
of Col. Rodney Foster”.  He lived in Hythe 
throughout the war and kept a daily diary 
of entries about the local weather, his pets 
and war events, the bombings of Dover and 
Folkestone, including the Battle of Britain.  

In the background as I start my walk I can hear the crack of rifle fire from the 
ranges and the screech of a military jet as it passes parallel to the coast out to 
sea.  Coming only days after the White House ‘spat’ it is a stark reminder of how 
fragile peace can be.
Finding solace in nature is well known, so I turn my thoughts and eyes to my 
surroundings.  Tree roots make the path uneven;  elder catkins dangle next to 
bunches of small cones;  brambles burst into bud along their viciously thorned 
stalks;  an old fallen tree has shed a tangle of ivy stems, creating a new habitat 
amongst its twisted and dried remains;  spiked glossy leaves shine on perfect 
cone-shaped holly trees;  striking patterns on the bark of a tree;  a goldfinch flies 
across the path, perching in amongst the brambles – it’s beautiful colouring of 
red and yellow made them popular cage birds in Victorian times.  Every few 
yards a short patch of cleared ground leads to the water’s edge.  At water level on the opposite side a slight 
break in the reeds is covered by an overhanging tree creating an ‘alcove’, providing a safe haven for wildlife.  
South-westerly prevailing winds have pushed the feathery fronds of the reeds so that the more delicate bristle 
ends face away towards the north-east and today their soft brown spikelets catch the sun and sway slightly in 
the breeze.
Willow trees spurt new orangey-yellow twigs which shoot straight up like thin jets of flame.  A flash of turquoise 
streaks past me over the water:  a kingfisher on a mission!  Too fast for a photo, but always good to see.  Standing 
on a bridge and looking westwards into the sun, the haze gives the scene a 
painterly look, calm and still with the muted colours of approaching Spring.  
Moving on, I look back at the bridge, fascinated by the rippling reflection of the 
railings which has turned the straight lines of the uprights into gently weaving 
zig-zags.  This is the last of the three bridges which span the canal on this walk 

before I reach the end at Seabrook, where I begin 
my return journey westwards on the north bank.
This side of the canal is nearer the main road and 
houses, giving it a more urban feel.  Sparrows have 
gathered in a dense hedge and are chattering 
non-stop;  a blackthorn tree is in full blossom;  
daisies abound in a patch of grass;  ivy, the berries 
stripped leaving bare stalks sticking into the air;  
robin song accompanies me as I walk;  blackbirds 
search for worms along the wet patches of mud 
on the path.  Looking along the length of the 
canal, haze hovers in the air, softening the view.  
Something underwater causes a ring of ripples to start from the centre.  As the 
ripples widen, eventually reaching each bank, they become more gentle before 
finally fading from view.  Then, all is still once more.
So, what was once a construction to counter invasion in a time of war, now 

provides a peaceful haven for both wildlife and humans.
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Weekly Events

Diary  of  Forthcoming  Events

1 In term time only   2 Except Jan and Feb    3 Except Jan, Feb, and trip in Aug  4 Except Aug and Dec  5 Not held in August  ** Every three months

This page is printed to give readers and organisers the opportunity of planning events without clashing with existing ones, which are already in 
the ‘diary’. It is not intended as a means of advertising and we take no responsibility for errors or omissions. Acceptance is at the discretion of the 
editor. Please send your updates by email to pbarnes20@icloud.com or via methods outlined on Page 4. 
Location and name codes below:

C&H: Coach & Horses; EGC: Etchinghill Golf Club; EVH: Etchinghill Village Hall; ELVH: Elham Village Hall, ERA: Etchinghill Residents’ Association; ES: Elham  
Square, EVLT: Elham Valley Line Trust, JF: Jubilee Field; LB: Laing Bennett; LBC: Bowls Club; LL: Library; LMC: Lyminge Methodist Church;  LPC: Lyminge Parish 
Church; LPS: Lyminge Primary School; LVH: Lyminge Village Hall; LW: Lord Whisky; NP: Nailbourne Court; PC: Postling Church; PH: Lord Whisky, Park House;                  
PVH: Postling Village Hall; RVH: Rhodes Minnis Village Hall; RMC: Rhodes Minnis Church;  RMCS: Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary; RR: Rigden Room; SMVH: 
Stelling Minnis Village Hall, SNL: See Newsletter for info;  SP: Sibton Park; SPCC: Sibton Park Cricket Club; TC: Tayne Centre; TF: Tayne Field; WF: Well Field

Monthly Events

One-Off Events
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Postling Church Services
	 6thApril	 No Service in Postling
	 13th April	 8.30am Morning Service for Palm
	Friday 18th April	 12 noon An hour in Front of the 
		  Cross on Good Friday
	 20th April	 8.30am Holy Communion for Easter Day
	 27th April	 No Service in Postling

Lyminge Newsletter
Terms & Conditions: Copy deadline for next edition - 18 April 2025
Please email your copy to the editor (pbarnes20@icloud.com). Your payment must be received before 
your article or advert can appear in the Newsletter. Invoices will be issued and should be paid ASAP 
either by BACs, cheque, credit card or cash (details on invoice). Business adverts cost from £9.50 per 
month or £95.00 per year. Personal and charity adverts and articles from £3 per month, or £30.00 per 
year. The annual rate offers 12 entries for the price of 10. Please make cheques payable to ‘The Lyminge 
Association’. If you do not have email, a typed paper-copy may be left with the payment at the Library. 
The Newsletter is printed by Canterbury Print & Mail.
The Lyminge Association accepts no liability for the accuracy of the advertisements or subsequent actions arising in 
conjunction with advertisers in the newsletter.
Further details from Peter Barnes (editor) on 01303 863737 or pbarnes20@icloud.com

Valley Methodist Church
A warm welcome awaits you at our services followed by a 
time of refreshment and fellowship in our Lyminge Church 
or at our small and beautiful Chapel at Rhodes Minnis.

LYMINGE
 	 6th April	 11am  Mr Dwight Harris
 	 13th April	 11am  Palm Sunday - Local arrangement
 	 20th April	 10.15am   EASTER DAY  United Service with 
		  Rev, Gill Songer   (incl. Holy Communion)
 	 27th April	 11am  Mrs Christine Slater
	 4th May	 11am  Mr Dwight Harris	

  RHODES MINNIS
	 6th April	 9.30am Local Arrangement led by Mrs Liz 
		  Talbot
	 13th April	 9.30am Rev’d Alan Hewitt
	 20th April	 10.15am Valley Service at Lyminge, Rev Gill 
		  Songer incl Holy Communion
	 27rd April	 9.30am Local Arrangement
  	 4th May	 10.15am Mr David Songer

Lent Course will be held at Lyminge at 2pm on Tuesdays 
starting on the 4th March, to which ALL are welcome.

St Mary and St Ethelburga
Parish Church, Lyminge                 

Sunday 6th April             
	 Lyminge	 10am WOW Service
	Paddlesworth	 6pm  Evensong BCP
 Sunday 13th  April	 Palm Sunday 
	 Lyminge	 8am Holy Communion CW2
	 	 6pm   Choral Evensong
Thursday 17th April	 Maundy Thursday
	 Elham	 6pm    Benefice Maundy Thursday Service       
Friday 18th April	                Good Friday
	 Lyminge	 11am 	 One Hour before the cross – with 
		  Methodist Church  
Sunday 20th  April	 Easter Day
	Paddlesworth	 6am 	 Daybreak service and lighting of 
		  Easter Fire
	 Lyminge	 10am Holy Communion CW1
Sunday 27th April
	Paddlesworth	 8am Holy Communion BCP
	 Lyminge	 10am Family Praise 
Sunday 4th May
Lyminge		  10am WOW Service
Paddlesworth		 6pm Evensong, BCP 
A reminder that reordering work is underway in the Church and 
therefore there is minimal heating. You are advised to dress warmly 
and bring a small blanket if you feel the need. 
If more information is required please contact the Church Wardens, 
Derek Smith 01303 862508 or Mike Chinneck 01303 863911

Rector’s Message 
During this time of political division and global war it can feel like darkness may overcome us. Even in the 
midst of these troubles, our faith teaches us that God is making all things new, creating life out of places 
shrouded in death. 
The Easter story tells of Mary coming to the tomb after the death of Jesus  and meeting with the risen 
Lord…but mistaking him for the Gardener! The new life God is always creating does not always meet with 
our expectations.
Our faith proclaims that God is always creating and bringing us new life.  This Easter I pray we would 
recognise, celebrate and join in with the Spirit’s work so that this new life would flourish in our communities.
Rev’d Carol Bates
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Etchinghill Update - April 2025
ETCHINGHILL RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION (ERA)
Chairman: David McCombe - 07939 076617        E-mail: dmccombe1@gmail.com
Website: www.etchinghill.info        Facebook: Etchinghill Residents
ETCHINGHILL FILM NIGHTS - please note that there is no film screening on Easter Monday 
21 April. The next showing will be on Monday 19 May - ‘Save The Cinema’ 12 (2022), a
comedy/drama inspired by a true story. 
ERA FUN SPRING QUIZ - SATURDAY 26 APRIL - ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL.
Doors open at 6.45 pm for a 7 pm start. Entry fee is only £4pp - no charge for under 18s or full 
time students. To reserve a table (maximum 6 persons in a team please!) or to make a raffle 
donation, contact Geraldine on 07544 670363 or email her gpmccombe49@gmail.com. 
Places are filling up rapidly, so please book your table soon to secure a place.
REMEMBRANCE SUNDAY POPPY APPEAL - We are seeking volunteers to knit or crochet 
poppies to decorate the village sign in Canterbury Road, Etchinghill, in time for the run-up 
to Remembrance Sunday in November. We would like to have enough poppies to attach 
to village benches and lamp posts. We already have a small team working on the project 
but more volunteers are needed to help spread the workload and achieve our goal. Your 
support would be greatly appreciated: thank you. For further details please contact Geraldine as above.
ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL (Charity 302736)
Chairman: John White  Bookings: Anna Allan 07514 758936, E-mail - d.allan142@btinternet.com
Facebook: Etchinghill Village Hall Kent (CT18 8NQ as original Facebook obsolete). The Dragonflyz Centre - all 
sessions are cancelled until further notice. Apologies for such short notice.
Help needed - we are moving the stage area from the container in the grounds into the vacated ex-storage 
area in the hall on Sunday 13th April from 10.30am. Any able-bodied help would be much appreciated.
F&HDC Elections - Thursday 1st May, Doors open at 7am and close at 10pm.
EVH AGM - Sunday 18th May, starts at 6pm (Trustees and Volunteers needed).
All Etchinghill residents are welcome and the meeting will last 1 hour followed by refreshments. Please 
come along and support your Village Hall. 
News contact: Jacqui Blandford – 07543 966830 or email: jacqui.blandford@gmail.com

Garage Sale - Saturday 12th April
Maps available on the day  on-line Maps available on the day  on-line (www.lyminge.org.uk/newsletter/), , 
from Snippers and Clippers Hairdressing and from The Coffee Cabinfrom Snippers and Clippers Hairdressing and from The Coffee Cabin
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District Councillors’ Update - April 2025
I want to take this opportunity to wish you all a very peaceful and Happy Easter.
F&HDC have launched its Green Grants scheme. Application forms and details of how to 
apply can be found on the Folkestone Works website.  From 6pm on the 1st April there will be 
an in-person forum held at The Workshop in Tontine Street to help and assist with applications. 
The District verge mowing contract has been handed back to KCC. We are told the 
verges will be cut twice between 1 March and 31 October. Any enquiries regarding 
verge mowing should be directed to KCC from now on through its ‘Report A Fault’ function.
A public meeting was held explaining the implications of Local Government Reorganisation. The initial submission 
has been sent to the Government, the final submission is due in November. The Public meeting was recorded and is 
available on the council website for you to view. 
Age UK will be handing back the Jubilee building to F&HDC at the end of March. F&HDC have appointed City 
Guardians to provide security to prevent squatting and theft from the building. City Guardians work by letting out 
rooms on a rolling monthly contract so the council can get the property back at very short notice. Guardians have to 
be over 18 years old and are vetted by City Guardians before they are registered to rent rooms from any properties. 
Unfortunately, the average council tax is to be increased by 2.99%. Town and parish precepts form part of the council tax requirement.
Contact  elainemartin@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk
Budget 2025/26 The current Administration agreed the budget for 2025/2026 on 26 February 2025.  This budget increases 
Council Tax by 2.99% - an increase of £8.85 on a Band D Property.  Fees and charges were also increased.  My group 
abstained from voting because we are concerned by the decrease in assets of £17.2m due to the land held for the Princes 
Parade Project being revalued as amenity land instead of residential development land.  We also asked a question on 
provision of leisure facilities within the District (including a swimming pool) as there is no immediate funding shown in the 
budget.  There is an additional expense regarding the increased Employers’ National Insurance contributions of about 
£250,000 as the Government promised re-imbursement only covered half the cost and this is only for this year!
Age UK Hythe Lyminge & Ashford Along with other District Councillors’, I received the proposed plan for The Lyminge 
Community Hub at Everist Court.  I had a discussion with the Director of Housing and Operations who said that the Leader 
of the Council was considering the proposal and would be responding in due course.  
Call for sites  FHDC re-opens the call for sites on 13 March and will run for 6 weeks closing at 5 pm on 24 April.  The 
Council are seeking land for several uses, the main one being housing (including plots for Gypsy and Travellers and self-
build) but also for employment and community uses.  For further information, please see the FHDC website.
Local Government Re-organisation  The Government has asked for interim plans on Local Government Re-organisation by 
21 March. This involves the creation of a one tier system across Kent.  By the time you read this, proposals for the number of 
unitary Councils for Kent and Medway will have been submitted to Government.  There are likely to be four Models submitted.  
Model 1 is a three unitary model which has FHDC with Ashford, Dover, Thanet and Canterbury
Model 2 is a four unitary model which has FHDC with Dover and Ashford
Model 3 is a four unitary model which has FHDC with Ashford & Swale
Model 4 is a four unitary model which has FHDC with Thanet and Dover
FHDC have agreed to do some analysis on the models with a view to assessing which is the best model for the District. 
This is additional work for Officers and is likely to increase the Council’s cost.
Government has promised feedback on the initial proposals to the District Leaders and it is expected that a full detailed 
proposal will need to be submitted by 28 November 2025.  However, if there is no overall agreement by District Leaders, 
the Government could impose a model on us!
The view of my group is to go for Model 1, merging with Ashford, Dover, Thanet and Canterbury.  Although this seems very large 
scale it is very much in keeping with the Government criteria in that a Unitary should have a minimum of 500,000 (Model 1 would be 
about 650,000) population.  Other models have at least one unitary less than the 500,000 population. However, watch this space!
Contact: jenny.hollingsbee@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk 

Lyminge Judo Club
(Bushido Club registered)

We are a small friendly village club. 
We welcome and encourage both 
novices and skilled players and train 
every Monday evening at Lyminge 
Village Hall from 6.30pm. Open to all 
ages from 6 upwards - no upper age limit.
Juniors £2.50 per week; Seniors £3.50 per week. First 
session free, with no obligation.
Contact: Craig Munn email: craig.munn1@yahoo.com
Facebook: www.facebook.com/Lymingejudoclub
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Growing Up
‘Stop sniffing and 
blow your nose;
tidy your room,

hang up your clothes.

Smarten up,
put on a clean shirt;

and a hot bath
wouldn’t hurt;

with Johnny again,
I want you in

no later than ten.

You’re not really 
a bad lad,

but for God’s sake
act your age dad.’

Lyminge Friends
On Wednesday, 02 April we will hear about The Work of the Commonwealth War Graves 
Commission both in the UK and around the world preserving the memory of those who 
sacrificed their lives, caring for and maintaining war graves and memorials worldwide.
                                                ~~~~~~~~~~

Imogen Corrigan is the speaker at our meeting on Wednesday, 07 May and her 
talk is “The Hazards of the Pilgrims Journey”.

Everyone welcome – Entry is £4 for Social Meetings (including Tea/Coffee)
Entrance Fee is £4 (includes tea/coffee)

We are a friendly social group and welcome new members/visitors so just drop 
into a meeting or call 07904 157897 for more information

Designed by Freepik

Sandgate 
Creative Circle
07435580028

Lyminge 
Bowls Club

Woodland Road, Lyminge
CT18 8EW

FREE 
TUITION 

starts 
from 27th April 

for 4 weeks
10am - 12noon

Equipment provided.
Just wear comfortable 
clothes and bring some 
flat soled trainers.

Contact details:
Coach - Terry: 
07973 202 810

Captain - John:
01303 862467
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I am an Advanced Practice Children’s 
Physiotherapist in Musculoskeletal and 
Orthopaedics, specialising in children 
between the ages of 0-16 years. 
Please get in touch for more information 
on how I may be able to help your little one.

Call Lucy: 07841 518234
lucy@footprintschildrensphysio.co.uk

www.footprintschildrensphysio.co.uk

Tel: 01303 863737

Information and advice relating to Age 
UK will be available from Lyminge Library 
between 10am and 1pm 7th April.

ROYAL BRITISH LEGION 
ELHAM VALLEY BRANCH

In recent months, branch members 
have enjoyed a friendly Christmas 
lunch and meeting at the Grand 
Burstin Hotel to enable a military 

veteran who lives in Folkestone to attend more easily, as well as 
our regular branch meetings. Plans are now afoot for a busy year 
ahead which we’d like to share with you.
Our next branch meeting will be on Tuesday, 1 April at 2pm 
(an Elham venue to be decided) after which David Whitethread 
will give a talk about his experiences during his rural policing 
career. This part of the meeting (from 2.45pm) is open to anyone 
and everyone, member or not, and all we ask is that you contact 
the Secretary (contact details below) if you’d like to attend. 
On Thursday 24 April we’re visiting to the Royal British Legion 
Industries at Aylesford (10am-12.30pm) for a guided tour, free 
of charge. Again, member or not, everyone is welcome to join 
us but please book your place with the Secretary (details below).
We are delighted and feel very honoured that the organisers 
of VE 80 in Elham have decided to make their events free of 
charge during VE Day week and 10 May, with donations being 
welcomed for our branch. We are very much looking forward to 
supporting this extremely well-planned week of events. To round 
off the celebrations we shall be holding a VE 80 Coffee Morning on 
Saturday 10th May in St Mary’s Church, Elham with refreshments, 
cakes and raffle, to which we warmly invite everyone.
Please address enquiries to the Branch Secretary, Susan Foster: 
07734 383691 or email elhamvalley.secretary@rbl.community

ETCHINGHILL 
VILLAGE HALL
Annual General Meeting
The Etchinghill Village Hall AGM 

Sunday 18th May 2025 at 6pm
All Etchinghill residents are welcome 

The Etchinghill Village Hall Trustees 
look forward to welcoming you, with the 
meeting lasting for no longer than 1 hour.

Should you wish to put your name forward 
as a Trustee, or if you would be prepared to 
help out on an ad hoc basis, or if you would 
just like to keep up to date with Village Hall 
life, then this is your opportunity and we 
look forward to seeing you.   Please come 
along and register your interest. 

Refreshments will be available following 
the AGM.
JOHN WHITE
CHAIRMAN. 
ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL TRUSTEES.
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The Open Garden Safari - time to be part of it.
This event is one of the highlights of the Lyminge Festival and attracts a 
large number of visitors to our beautiful villages of Postling, Etchinghill, 
Rhodes Minnis and Lyminge. 
This year the Open Garden Safari will take place on the 21st and 22nd June. 
Our local gardeners always make us proud with the wide variety and size of 
gardens on display. The Lyminge Association is looking for a few more green-
fingered people to open their gardens to the public in support of this event. 

Whatever the plot you have, your garden can provide inspiration and enjoyment to many others - if you 
love your garden, many others will too!! Should you be a little unsure about taking part, please give us 
a call and we’ll do our best to answer your questions. 
To those of you who have opened your garden in previous years, please can you contact Steve and 
reassure him that you would like to be included again in this year’s bonanza event. Remember, your 
garden doesn’t have to be picture perfect, or even finished; in fact we love a work in progress. We hope to hear 
from you soon! Steve Guyatt 01303 863600

The Season of Fun begins on 5th April
Come and join us for the 

Easter Bunny Hunt and more on 15th to 21st April
Open every weekend and Bank Holiday from 10am to 4pm from 
5th April until the end of November. Special Events throughout 
the year. Follow us on www.elhamvalleylinetrust.org and/or www.
facebook.com/ElhamValleyLineTrust.Official for more details.

The Sidings, Lyminge Gets a Spring Clean
On a recent Saturday morning, (8th March) Annie and her 
son Wills, aged 9, from The Sidings arranged for a group 
of about 10 houses to set out and clean up The Sidings. 
They had posted invitations to all the residents inviting 
them to help with a clean up. This included litter 
picking and removing leaves, mud, etc. from the road.
There was a tremendous turn out and 
everyone did a great job, admirably 
led by Wills and his friend, Lucy (see 
door-cam photo).
Editor: It’s great to see residents taking  the 
initiative to keep their areas clean & tidy.
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LYMINGE SPEEDWATCHLYMINGE SPEEDWATCH
Your local group will be commencing our 2025 speed 
monitoring sessions shortly but need to INCREASE 
THE NUMBER OF OUR VOLUNTEERS.

Over the winter period we have added to the 
number of sites at which we can operate (from two 
in Lyminge to four and from two in Rhodes Minnis 
to four). 

To make full use of all our sites we need volunteers 
particularly in Lyminge and Rhodes Minnis where we 
only have two people and one person respectively. 
Other volunteers from our current group of 12 
within the Parish and outside currently make up the 
numbers (we need a minimum of three per session).

Can you help? It could just be 1.5 hours once or 
twice a month at various times and days.

If you would like to help or would like more 
information (or we can arrange a short roadside 
‘taster’ during one of our regular sessions) then 
please contact:

DENNIS CHARMAN, 
LYMINGE SPEEDWATCH CO-ORDINATOR 
lymingespeed@aol.com or 07739998262

More information can be found on the Kent Police 
website ‘Community Speedwatch’

We are coming to the end of our 5 year journey 
at The Coach and Horses. We have had an 
amazing time and are sad to be leaving. We 
have tried to make the pub a real community 
space and we hope that the new people will 
be able to carry that on. 

So here are some dates in the lead up to our final farewell:
Darts Open - 5th April and 10th May, £10 person. Starts 4pm.
Charlie’s Music Bingo  - 9th April 
Quiz - 30th April 
Farewell - Bank Holiday Party 2nd and 3rd May 
Friday 2nd May, 7pm  - music by Geoff Stephens 
Saturday 3rd May, 7pm - music by Little Big Stone 
Please come along and have a dance, sing and drink with us. 
Monday 12th May will be our last day, so pop in and say ta-ra.

Coach & Horses

 

A VERY BIG THANK YOU
We have marvellous neighbours in Barton Field, Lyminge, 
not forgetting the medical attention we received from 
another resident in Brady Road!
My husband fell over on the pavement which resulted 
in a hospital stay. Neighbours immediately came to my 
husband’s aid, bringing blankets, chairs, etc. They rang for 
an ambulance and made sure he stayed where he lay until 
it was safe to be moved to a chair.
When the paramedics arrived, they thoroughly checked my 
husband before he was taken to hospital, and I was able to 
travel with him in the ambulance.
Thank you again, you wonderful friends.
Sandra McKen
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 Registered charity number 1125274. 
Company number 6589817. 

 ® Age UK Hythe, Lyminge and Ashford 2025.

For All

Funded by the National Lottery, everyone is
welcome - no matter your experience!

FREE and booking is not required.
 

For further information call us on 01303 269602

Singing

DATES FOR YOUR DIARY
First Wednesday of the month, 5th March: 

11:15AM - 12:15PM 
 at The Tayne Centre.

70 Palm Tree Way, 
Lyminge, CT18 8JN

 Then every Wednesday of the month
12th, 19th and 26th March: 

11:15AM - 12:15PM 
at the Methodist Church.

The Methodist Church, Church Rd, 
Lyminge, CT18 8JA

AGE UK 

Feeling low, worried, or stressed?  
We are here to help. 
NHS Kent and Medway Talking Therapies, provide a range of 
support to thousands of people to help them to improve their 
mood and find ways to manage.  

We understand that taking the first step to make a self-referral 
can feel overwhelming. That's why Age UK Hythe, Lyminge, and 
Ashford are here to guide you through the process, offer       
support, and help you access the assistance you need. 

If you are 17.5 years or over and registered with a GP in Kent 
and Medway we can help you find the tools you need to get life 
back on track.  

Call or email us today 

admin@ageukhla.org.uk 

01303 269602 

2nd April – TAYNE CENTRE, 
Church Road, Lyminge CT18 8JA

11:15am - 12:15pm

9th, 16th, 23rd and 30th April – 
METHODIST CHURCH,

Church Road, Lyminge CT18 8JA
11:15am - 12:15pm   
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Fifth Trust 
Update  

www.fifthtrust.co.uk 

We’re very excited to bring some FREE 
Easter fun back to The Fifth Trust.  
Spring into action between 12–21 
April 2025* and join us at the Vineyard 
Garden Centre for an egg-citing Easter 
adventure.  
Our family-friendly hunts have become 
very popular, and we’re so pleased to 
bring them back for a third year. Simply 
pick up a booklet, follow the clues, 
crack the code, and claim your special 
Easter prize!  
Try your luck on our lucky dip to win 
even more Easter goodies. 
No need to book - just hop on down 
between 10am-3pm and enjoy the 
fun.  The eggs have been designed, 
built, and painted by students from the 
trust’s woodwork and art sessions.  
*Please note: we will be closed on 
Easter Sunday, 20 April. 
Also, we have just released the dates 
of our Elham Valley Vineyard summer 
wine tours.  
To view the dates and book, visit: www.
vineyardgardencentre.co.uk/events

Have you trimmed the vegetation 
bordering your footpaths?

If yes....thank you!! If not, can you please do so 
ASAP so that pedestrians have a clear walk way.

No Screening on 
Easter Monday 
21st April 2025

The Lyminge 
Newsletter 

can be viewed 
online 

(and in colour) 
using this link
 www.lyminge.

org.uk/
newsletter/ 

and clicking on 
the current issue. 

Back-issues can 
also be viewed via 

this link.

Rhodes Minnis Circle
We will be meeting on 23rd April for a 
plant demonstration by Farthing Common 
Nursery.  Plants will also be available to 
purchase.  
The meeting is at Rhodes Minnis Village Hall 
at 2.30pm and visitors are very welcome to 
join us. For further information contact:  Lis 
Hirlemann 07590 913856

..on 1st May 
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Letter to the Editor
I know a lot of people, particularly dog walkers have been 
upset by the large “aggressive“ signs placed at two of the 
entrances to the Sibton Park Cricket Club area. I assume 
they were primarily intended to deter dog fouling, which 
is reasonable. However, the vast majority of dog walkers 
judiciously remove any fouling in the bags they all carry. I 
have walked 4 dogs over 45 years around the perimeter of 
the pitch - never across it - the army taught me never to 
trespass on the Sergeant Major’s parade ground! 
I think it would be appropriate to remove these signs and 
replace them with a couple which welcome all to walk or 
watch whilst reminding them to avoid dog fouling, and to 
keep off the playing area.
I was one of the early members of the Holiday Property 
Bond, and I know that they are closely linked with the cricket 
club, and many members bring their dogs to stay with them. 
It would be interesting to know if they are given exemption?
It’s important that we all do our best to make the many 
visitors to our lovely village, feel very welcome, and not 
make them feel threatened by such awful invasive signs.
Jeremy Podesta, Yew Tree Cross, Lyminge

Reply from Sibton Cricket Club:
Thank you for reaching out, and we apologise if the signs have 
caused you upset. As a mum to 2 fur babies myself, I can see the 
temptation in seeing a lovely green open space to allow them to 
have a run around. However, we kindly ask that you avoid doing so.
The pitch is maintained for cricket games and is not a designated 
right of way. Walking dogs on it can cause damage to the surface 
and in the past, we have had several, not so considerate people 
leave unpleasant presents for us to find, which was why the signs 
were put up several years ago with the support from The Holiday 
Property Bond.
We do in fact welcome many visitors and their dogs to our club 
during the season but ask them to adhere to the Countryside Code 
whilst out enjoying our beautiful local countryside by ensuring they 
stick to the vast number of designated rights of way and to clean 
up after their dogs.
We appreciate your understanding on this matter and take on 
board your comments.
Claire Norman, Chair Sibton Park Cricket Club

Despite rumours to the contrary, Tracey and 
Richard are pleased to announce that new 
leases have been signed on their premises. This 
will enable Snippers and Clippers and Richard’s 
Barbershop to continue trading and to provided 
hairdressing to the village and surrounding areas. 
They look forward to welcoming their local and 
supportive customers back into the salon and 
barbershop.

SNIPPERS & CLIPPERS

UNISEX  HAIR  SALON
Richard’s Barbershop

Pet portraits in pastelPet portraits in pastel

by ROGER GOODYby ROGER GOODY

Desk top or A4 mounted pictures, 
painted from email images or 
photographs ~ makes an ideal present

Please text Roger on 07768 977420

SP ECIALISTS IN P E R IOD 
P ROP ERTY BU ILD ING &  

MAINTE NANCE

OVER 20 YEARS EXPERIENCE ACROSS  

ALL ASPECTS OF MAINTENANCE TO PERIOD  

PROPERTIES USING TRADITIONAL  

METHODS AND MATERIALS

CONTACT US TO DISCUSS YOUR PROJECT

EMAIL: INFO@FABRICCONSTRUCTIONGROUP.CO.UK

CALL: 07912 757311

WWW.FABRICCONSTRUCTIONGROUP.CO.UK
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For full details of all our forthcoming shows and to book tickets, please 
visit towertheatrefolkestone.co.uk or call the box office on 01303 223925

The Tower Theatre, North Road, Shorncliffe, Folkestone CT20 3HL
Registered Charity 1180504

THE TOWER THEATRE THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

THE
TOWER
THEATRE

F O L K E S T O N E

Saturday 26 October 7.30pm

Fri 14 - Sat 15 Feb - 2.30pm & 7.30pm

Thur 13 - Sat 15 March - 2.30pm & 7.30pm

Thursday 3 - Saturday 5 April - 7.30pm

Friday 24 Jan - 7pm

Wednesday 19 Feb - 11am & 2pm

Friday 21 Feb - 7.30pm

Saturday 22 Feb - 12pm & 3pm

Friday 28 Feb - 7.30pm

Wednesday 30 April - 7.30pm

Saturday 3 May - 7.30pm

THE ULTIMATE
BUBBLE SHOW

Mr Sleepybum

Happy Box of Imps

Saturday 22 March - 7.30pm

Seriously
Collins

Saturday 29 March - 7.30pm

The Counterfeit 
Sixties

11 - 12 April - 2pm & 7pm

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Bad Dates” is presented by arrangement 
with Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of Samuel French Ltd. 

www.concordtheatricals.co.uk 

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Bed Among the Lentils”, “A Chip in the Sugar” and “Lady of Letters” 
is presented by arrangement with Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of Samuel French Ltd. 

www.concordtheatricals.co.uk

THE FOLKESTONE-HYTHE OPERATIC
& DRAMATIC SOCIETY CIO

This amateur production of “Steel Magnolias” is presented by 
arrangement with  Concord Theatricals Ltd. on behalf of 

Samuel French Ltd. www.concordtheatricals.co.uk

by Theresa Rebeck 

TOM WHITE AS ED SHEERAN 
AND LEWIS CAPALDI

Freshly Prepared
Breakfasts & Light Lunches

Home Baked Cakes
Vintage Afternoon Teas

Coffees      Teas
Takeaway Available

Private Functions
Open Tuesday to Friday 

9am - 3pm
Saturdays, open 8.30am - 1.30pm 

(breakfasts only)
Dog Friendly

THE COFFEE CABIN TEA ROOM LTD.
CANTERBURY ROAD, LYMINGE, KENT. 

CT18 8HU. 01303 864222
Instagram @thecoffeecabintearoomltd

Find us on Google Maps

9.30 - 12.30

26 JAN
23 FEB

23 MARCH
27 APRIL
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LYMINGE PARISH COUNCIL
Meeting dates
Planning and Licencing - April 3rd - 9:30 - Etchinghill Village 
Hall

Finance and Administration - April 7th - 18:30 - Lyminge Village 
Hall

Community Engagement and Events - April 7th - 19:30 - 
Lyminge Village Hall

Full Council - April 14th - 19:00 - Lyminge Village Hall

Planning and Licencing - April 24th- 9:30 - Etchinghill Village 
Hall

Any additional meetings will be on our noticeboards/website. 

We are pleased to share that 
we have co-opted two new 
councillors, both of whom live 
in Rhodes Minnis and can 
provide much needed 
representation for the village. 

We recently undertook a 
Grounds Maintenance Tender 
renewal and the winning 
contractor was Harmer & Sons. 

Local elections are due to take 
place on May 1st. The deadline 
for registering to vote is 
11:59pm on 11th April. Did you 
know you can register to vote 
up to 2 years in advance of 
reaching voting age?

Allotments: Work has been 
ongoing on the allotments and 
by the time you have this 
newsletter in hand we should 
be ready to welcome new 
allotment holders! We still 
have spaces available so 
please email us if you are 
interested in having an 
allotment. For reference, our 
allotments are at the end of 
Fordred Lane in Rhodes 
Minnis, there are large, 
medium and small plots 
available and no mains water 
at present. 

VE Day
VE Day 80th Anniversary takes place on 8th May 2025. 
We invite you to join our celebrations in the following 
ways:

Attending the raising of the flag at St Mary's & 
Ethelburga Church (time to be confirmed but AM)

Attending the lighting of the beacon at St Mary's & 
Ethelburga Church (9:30pm)

Joining us for our 'off the street' tea party from 3:30pm 
on Tayne Field. 

We will need volunteers to assist with the party so 
please contact us if you are able to help.

We are also asking for people to come in fancy dress 
throughout the years (1940's to present day)

More information to come... 

www.lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk                                              clerk@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk

Council news

For Lyminge, Etchinghill and Rhodes Minnis

Minnis. There are large, 
medium and small plots 
available and no mains 
water at present.

throughout the years (1940s to present day).

Planning and Licensing-
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The event will be taking place on 18, 19 and 20th July. 

The main event on 18 and 19th July will take place on Jubilee 
Field while the bootfair and other small festivities will take 
place on 20th July on Tayne Field. 

We are taking bookings for stall holders A�D boot fair traders. 
Pitches are �10 per day. Stall holders must have their own 
insurance however tables and chairs can be provided. 

We are also seeking local people who want to showcase their 
talents between 12 and 4 on Saturday 19th July.

Early bird wristbands for the inflatables are available for �5. 
Please email us or pop in for our office hours. 

Planning & Licencing:
LPC Comments
25/0232/FH - Middle Park
�o ob�ection
25/0282/FH - Parkstone House 
�b�ection
25/034�/FH - �vy Lodge
�o ob�ection
25/0190/FH - The �ook 
�o ob�ection

More detailed comments can 
be found on the FHDC 
Planning Portal. 

Climate Action:
Liaising with Lyminge Climate 
Action group to trim brambles 
and plant native whips.
Agreed to research water 
testing kits to monitor the 
Chalk Stream's water �uality. 

Community Engagement & 
Event:
�usy organising the 'Parish on 
Parade' summer event and 
celebrations for the VE Day 
80th Anniversary. 

Neighbourhood Plan:
We are hoping to discuss the 
hiring of a new consultant at 
Full Council and this will help 
make progress on the �HP.

We are currently trialling out holding office hours so 
that residents can come and engage with us face to 
face.
At present our office hours are taking place in the 
meeting room at Etchinghill Village Hall on Tuesdays 
and Fridays.

Tuesday: 10:00 - 13:00
Friday: 9:30 - 12:30

�ou are welcome to drop in, however for more indepth 
or specific discussions we would prefer that you make 
an appointment via email.

The venue is wheelchair accessible.

Please remember to be kind and courteous to parish 
council staff while they do their best to assist you. 

www.lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk                                              clerk@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk

CONTACT INFORMATION
General - clerk@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk

Handyman - fred@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk
�eighbourhood Plan - 

neighbourhoodplan@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk
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Thoughtful Food....
...is a group of local volunteers looking at our food, and how this impacts 
climate change.  Our aims are to support people to produce more of their 
own food, and to shop locally, sourcing seasonal produce.  We also run a 
community allotment in Lyminge and welcome new members.
Contact: thoughtfulfoodgroup@gmail.com or on Facebook and Instagram @
thoughtfulfoodgroup
Next Thoughtful Food meeting, MONDAY 28th April 2025, 7.30PM, at 
the Coach & Horses Public House

PICK UP A PLANT  
This popular event will be held on Saturday 10th May on Tayne Field, 10am-12noon. Come and pick up a plant, get some 
growing tips, or just to catch up on village news. Plant donations can be dropped off from 9.30am. Let’s make this event as 
successful as ever.

Getting to know Permaculture
Following on from our Introduction to Permaculture last month, we’re going to begin to explore some of the key permaculture 
principles, that show how to apply these approaches in our everyday lives…
Principle: Observe and Interact
This is a great starting point for applying permaculture approaches that will be 
successful. In our fast-paced world, there is often a temptation to steam ahead and 
get things done quickly. Sometimes this works fine. But sometimes that failure to take 
time to observe surroundings, situations and people, means an issue is misdiagnosed 
and the solution chosen is inappropriate. In taking a pause to observe and interact, 
we can learn a great deal of valuable information to inform our decisions.
In action
After moving to a new house, the homeowner ponders what to do with their new 
outdoor space, and would like a bench at the end of the garden. However, after 
observing the garden for a year before acting, it’s clear the end of the garden is 
often very wet, making it a better spot for a wet-loving tree like a willow instead.

Things to do in the garden in April
Vegetable growing really takes off this month. Plant out those chitted second and early potatoes in the first half of the month 
and maincrop potatoes in the second half. It’s also time to sow seed outdoors in well prepared soil.
Sow seed outdoors for beetroot, carrots, Swiss chard, summer cauliflower, kohl rabi, lettuce, leeks, radish, turnip, spring and 
pickling onions, peas and perpetual spinach in well-prepared soil. 
Sow seed indoors of marrows, courgettes, pumpkins and squash. Also sweet peppers, tomatoes, cucumbers, aubergines, celery, 
celeriac, salads and globe artichoke
Fermented foods are good for our gut health and overall wellbeing. There are now many fermented foods like Kafir and 
Kambucha. Suspicions are raised over the over-processing of these and their plastic packaging.

Kafir
Kafir is a fermented milk drink which is very easy to make. It can be made with water if 
you have a diary intolerance. The recommended daily intake is at least 120ml of Kafir. 
Many of the supermarket varieties are only 65ml and contain sugar and various fruit 
flavourings. You would need to drink at least 2 a day which would be quite expensive 
and involve 2 plastic containers.
General rules for making Kafir 
You will need to buy some Kefir culture.
https://freshlyfermented.co.uk/?gad_source=1&gclid=Cj0KCQjws-S-BhD2ARIsA
LssG0ZKNsJjUzOm5h3rpfU8a7LHIh1CmXcrqpjGWaHrZJ3UzqEuZEXYV5kaApgF
EALw_wcB or https://kefirko.com/
These sites will give you instructions on how to start your culture and probably try 
to sell you lots of kit but you just need two glass/plastic jars, one for fermenting 
and one for collecting your kefir drink, a plastic sieve, a glass bowl for sieving,a 
wooden spoon and a tea cloth to keep your fermenting jar in the dark. Kefir MUST 
not come into contact with metal.	
Kefir culture can last indefinitely, if however you are going away it’s best to keep 
it in the fridge.
If you find the taste a bit challenging you could always add some honey and fruit 
but after a while you may find you actually enjoy the bitterness! Good luck.

Very Best Wishes from Thoughtful Food
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Our Wild Acre - Returning for a 
Fifth  Year!

In 2021 we launched the Our Wild Acre project, which was a challenge aiming 
to create a new acre of wildlife-friendly habitat across the Parish. Over the 
past four years numerous households have signed 
up, committing over 500 m² of gardens and other 
private lands to be left untouched and therefore 

gently rewilded for the duration of the growing season, as a refuge for wildlife 
and for us all to enjoy. The project is returning by popular demand for a fifth year. 
If you can commit a patch of your garden or land, or a window box or anything 
else, to be a wild area from now until at least August, please let us know by 
registering online on  forms.gle/VrVXKMDQM6VToXhUA or scan this QR code 
(link also available on the Lyminge Climate Action facebook page), or by emailing 
lymingebiodiversity@gmail.com or call us on 07956 992092. 

More Hedge/Tree Planting in the Parish
A few weekends ago another keen group of volunteers got 
together to plant 200 native hedging whips at Lord Whisky Animal 
Sanctuary in Rhodes Minnis. In this year along we have planted over 
1000 new hedging trees which will 
bring huge environmental benefits 
to our countryside. New hedges 
support a huge variety of wildlife 
and do a host of other useful 
things, like capturing pollutants, 
conserving soil and storing carbon. 
There are few endeavours more 
satisfying in life than watching a 

new hedge that you’ve had a hand in planting, 
grow. It is a lasting legacy, one that could live on 
for centuries.

Not to be missed out in all the tree planting 
going on in the parish, Lyminge Primary School were donated 5 fruit trees (apple, 
plum, cherry and pear) from the Tree Council to plant in their grounds. These 
have taken pride of place to the side of one of the playgrounds where they will be 
nurtured by the Eco Council. 

Hedgehogs in the Parish?
Please let us know if you see hedgehogs in the Parish, they should 
be out and about now after hunkering down over winter. Hedgehog 
numbers in the UK have declined greatly over the past years, here 
in Lyminge Parish we identified them a few years ago as a potential 
indicator species of the progress of our local habitat enhancement 
efforts. Some of us have been seeing them more frequently recently, 
in our gardens, we’d like to know if anyone else has been too. Please 
let us know, if possible using www.iRecord.org.uk, and/or by email to           
tony.king@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk
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Rhodes Minnis Village Hall 
Charity No.800345

Rhodes Minnis Village Hall is located 2kms (1¼miles) from Lyminge 
and just off Longage Hill and Whitehorse Lane in Chapel Lane. 

The hall, which holds Hallmark accreditation, is ideal for children’s 
parties, band practice, quizzes, meetings, wedding receptions, 
fundraising events and much more. It has a fully equipped kitchen.
Rates
Mon to Fri   	 £18 per session	 £48 all day
Sat & Sun   	 £23 per session	
	 £33 for evening session and £69 all day
Sessions
AM session	 08.30 - 12.30
PM session	 13.30 - 17.30
Evening session	 18.00 - 23.45
Separate rates for Bank Holidays and New Year and special rates 
for regular users.
For all bookings and enquiries please contact:
Mick & Dorothy Athow:  01303 862616 
	             e-mail: booking-rmvh@outlook.com

ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL 
HIRE FEES

The next time you are thinking of holding a function why 
not try Etchinghill Village Hall, which holds the highest 
Hallmark accreditation level (Hallmark 3), with its excellent 
facilities, including ample parking space. 
The standard hire charge for the main hall and kitchen are:

ANY DAY OF THE WEEK  ANY TIME £15 PER HOUR
No winter supplements. No extra charges.
Ideal for family parties and get togethers.

The use of a separate Committee Room is also available. 
For all bookings or enquiries please contact:
The Duty Manager on 07514 758936

VALLEY METHODIST CHURCH, LYMINGE 
AND TAYNE CENTRE HALL HIRE

Church Seating Max 150	 £22 per hour
Clayson Hall (with Stage) Seating Max150	 £16.50 per hour 
Rigden Room Seating Max 35	 £11 per hour
Wesley Room Seating Max 15	 £11 per hour
All rooms have use of kitchen, toilets and disabled 
toilet. With the exception of Wesley room, all rooms are 
disabled-friendly and accessible.
Contact Tel: 07716521405 Email: maryeblanch@outlook.com

Large hall with stage, new 
kitchen and flexible hire 
Excellent parking facilities, 
disabled access, proximity to                     
playgrounds and playing fields.  
Beautiful countryside location.

07547 545 601

Community Hall Details

 

Tel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.ukTel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.uk

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Lyminge Library Opening TimesLyminge Library Opening Times

The Lyminge Association
We're here to support and develop our community!!

Contacts:
Chair: 	 Peter Barnes 01303 863737 or 		
	 07808775302		 pbarnes20@icloud.com
		

Minutes Sec: 	Heather Dunford 

Committee Members: 
	 Marian Chubb, Richard Chubb, Stephen Guyatt, Gillian Heywood, Robin Mackonochie,         
	 Derek Smith, Penny Stephens, Adrian Willcox (deputy chair), Bernie Wood, Martin Wood
Newsletter: 	 As for Peter Barnes above.
Please contact the Chair or Treasurer if you need any financial support for your charity.

Treasurer: 	 Janet Fry 01303 863177 
	  janet@rhodesminnis.org.uk

The Lyminge Newsletter 
can be viewed online at 

www.lyminge.org.uk/newsletter/
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10.15-11.30am every Wednesday 
at Etchinghill Village Hall

£2.50 per child 
Come along to Etchinghill’s Parent and Toddler group welcoming 
all pre-school children. We have plenty of toys and snacks for 
the little ones, and there is always tea, coffee and cakes for the 
adults. For further information call Ruth on 07817777975, look 
at Parent and Child Etchinghill Facebook page or email us as 
parentandchildetchinghill@gmail.com.

Etchinghill

We are excited to welcome you to our 
local parent, baby and toddler group.
Please come along, meet new mums 
and dads for a chat and a play.
It costs £3.50 with tea and coffee 
provided along with snacks for your child. 
Tuesdays, term times only.  10am to 
12noon at the Tayne Centre.
First session is free.
Follow us on Facebook and Instagram.
Contact Ellen at 07870405567.

PRE-SCHOOL 
OPPORTUNITIES

8AM-5PM DAILY
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Shelly’s General Garden 
Maintenance Service

07738 113386
Lawn mowing

Weeding - patios, paths, drives, beds & borders
Cleaning - greenhouses, conservatories, 

patios, paths
Painting - sheds, outbuildings, fences
Call Shelly on 07738 113386 

for more information

The Lyminge Festival 21st - 28th June 2025



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 22 Tel: 01303 863737

Boyke Manor Cottages 
Family-run holiday lets that have been running for 12 years

Are you looking for somewhere for a break or a 
longer stay?

•	 Two cottages available in the Elham Valley (Ottinge)
•	 One sleeps 6 and the other sleeps 4 
•	 Can be let individually or together
•	 Fully equipped holiday cottages rated as 4 star

Provides relaxing holidays in a peaceful rural setting, 
close to the coast and with a wide range of places to visit 
in close proximity.
Ideal for a family getaway/holiday or short stays in between 
house purchases/whilst renovations are being undertaken.
Much more economical than hotels and the 
accommodation offers very high standards.
For further details, contact Paul on 07860 452640 or 
visit www.boyke-manor-cottages.co.uk  

stressful and  

Coach & Horses
CHECK OPENING HOURS

For bookings and any help needed, 
please phone 01303 901011 or check 

Facebook page ‘Coach & Horses’
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Domestic & Commercial
•	 GRASS CUTTING
•	 HEDGE CUTTING
•	 CLEARANCE
•	 TREE WORK
•	 FENCING

Tel: 07724 447 368
Email:

enquiries@envisagegroundcare.co.uk
www.envisagegroundcare.co.uk

Anna Lindley 
(RVN, Dip.A.Physio)

•	 Offering physiotherapy assessment and treatment of dogs, cats 
and small animals.

•	 Physiotherapy can help with osteoarthritis and the ageing 
pet, post operative orthopaedic surgery, neurological, spinal 
conditions, unexplained lameness and many more conditions.

•	 I use a combination of manual therapy, laser, ultrasound therapy, 
TENS, kinesiology tape and exercises to rehabilitate your pet 
depending on your their needs. I also address environmental and 
exercise factors that can help your pet with their condition.

•	 I am fully insured with over 16 years experience working with 
animals. I am a member of the International Association of Animal 
Therapists (IAAT).

•	 For more information please visit my website:  
	 annasanimalphysio.co.uk or feel free to contact me on 
	 07944 606453 or anna@annasanimalphysio.co.uk	

•	  Why not follow me on social media:
	 Instagram: @annas_animal_physiotherapy, 
	 Facebook: @annasanimalphysiotherapy	

We believe that everyone deserves to live a life 
free from the limitations of pain, and we’re here to 
support you on your journey to a healthier, more 
active lifestyle. Whether you are searching for help 
managing a chronic condition such as arthritis or 
circulatory problems, or you have a painful frozen 
shoulder, back pain, sciatica or recent injury.....we are 
here to support you. 
Book online via our website or call/email us for 
more information. 
AK Healthcare, 4 Station Road, Lyminge, CT18 8HP
Tel: 07904311554 
Email: info@akhealthcare.org.uk 
Website: www.akhealthcare.org.uk

Osteopaths, Adam 
and Katie, are here 
to help you minimise 
your pain, optimise 
your mobility, and 
enhance your health 
and wellbeing.

SCRUBBERS - Est. 1988
THE HOME AND COMMERCIAL CLEANERS

One off, regular or moving day ‘Blitz’
Oven cleaning – Ironing

Carpet cleaning and more…
For a friendly and reliable service

Free Estimates 
Tel: 01303 249288 or 07834 128671
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Quality materials and reasonable rates
Established 1996, based in Hawkinge, Near Folkestone, 

and covering Folkestone and Hythe areas
Embracing all roofing work from small roof repairs to 

complete re-roofs.
What we do:

•	 Fibreglass Reinforced Plastic flat roofs
•	 Felt flat roofs
•	 New pitched tile and slate roofs and repairs
•	 Small and large jobs
•	 Fascias soffits and gutters
•	 Chimney repairs, rebuilds and removal
•	 Conservatory conversions
•	 Advice and free quotes
Visit full website below for more details

www.roofers-folkestone.co.uk
01303 892705     07916273886

The Lyminge Festival 21st - 29th June 2025



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 25 Tel: 01303 863737

Bespoke Handmade Cabinet Makers based in 
Lyminge, covering Kent and the South East.
Over 30 years experience in creating stunning 
solid wood kitchens and furniture.
Get in touch for any advice, recommendations 
and a free quote.
Tel: 	 07832 360 603 or 07832 363 963
Email: 	 heaverlinch@outlook.com 
Website:	www.heaverandlinch.co.uk

One Night of Country - Bob and Harriet Drury - 14th March  - Lyminge Village Hall
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Walk in or call Richard for appointment on  Walk in or call Richard for appointment on  07522 49496907522 494969

Richard’s Barbershop
    4 Station Road, Lyminge CT18 8HP

     0pen: 	 Tuesday 	 8am - 2pm
	 Wednesday 	2.30pm - 6pm
	 Thursday 	 8am - 2pm
	 Friday 	 2.30pm - 6pm
	 Saturday 	 8am - 2pm

DILTON
MINI SKIP HIRE
Ballast, Hardcore, Sand 

and Topsoil Supplied
REGISTERED WASTE CARRIER

01303 812448 or 07799 433754

 Veterinary Surgery 
Independently owned veterinary surgery for all types of small animals.   
Opening hours: Monday to Friday 08:00-19:00 Saturday 08:30-13:00    

24hour emergency service 
TEL: 01303 764190

Hawkinge Veterinary Surgery, 9b Defiant Close, Hawkinge CT18 7SU
www.hawkingevetsurgery.co.uk 

Hawkinge

Tressenden Designs 
  A seamstress and costume maker with 8 years of experience. 
s Clothing alterations s Repair work undertaken s Made-to-measure; create a bespoke piece for those special occasions
s Modern and vintage designs s Costumes, ball gowns and wedding dresses
  For more information or a quote please contact Amy on:  Mobile: 07853 202304  Email: amy.louise.ford@hotmail.co.uk

Andy Mannering Flooring
SPECIALISING IN AMTICO AND KARNDEAN LUXURY VINYL TILES

•	 Also safety flooring, rubber flooring, etc.
•	 Commercial and domestic work undertaken
•	 No job too small. Free estimates & advice given
•	 Over 35 years experience & fully insured

T:0797 434 7248 or 01303 863095
E: info@andymanneringflooring.com
Please visit my website for further information and feedback	
www.andymanneringflooring.com

Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary
REHOMING & BOARDING CATTERY
- Our Sanctuary takes in and rehomes 250 

unwanted cats and kittens each year. A variety of 
cats are always available to suitable homes.

-	5* Boarding Cattery under 2018 regulations
-	We are open to visitors every day from 10am-1pm 

& 2-4pm.  No appointment needed.
T: 01303 862 243  E: rminniscats@gmail.com
@rhodesminniscats       www.rhodesminniscatsanctuary.com

Seathwaite, Green Lane, Rhodes Minnis, Kent.  CT4 6XU 
Reg. Charity No. 262245

Elham Valley Electrics Ltd.
Local, Low cost, Low carbon 

Domestic Electrician 
All electrical needs & EV chargers. Free estimates.

Insured and certified by NAPIT
Call James: 07563 008202

contact@elhamvalleyelectrics.co.uk
or www.elhamvalleyelectrics.co.uk

Services available in your Primary Care Network (PCN)

Social Prescribing
Occupational Therapy
Cancer Support
Medication Support
Mental Health Support
Multidisciplinary Team for Complex
Health & Social Care Support
Dietetics
Musculoskeletal First Contact
Practitioners
Minor Illness Hub

To access any of these services or support, 
contact your GP surgery or 

complete an e-consult

G E T  I N  T O U C H
www.fhrpcn.co.uk

 S U P P O R T  I N  Y O U R  C O M M U N I T Y   

The Surgery,  Lyminge

Harbour Medical Practice, 
Folkestone

Hawkinge & Elham 
Valley Practice

New Lyminge Surgery

Oaklands Health Centre
Hythe

Sun Lane Surgery, 
Hythe

White House Surgery,
Folkestone
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T. M.   G R I G G S
 01303 489795  07854 098395
tobystreesurgery@gmail.com

Garden Clearance  -  Turfing  -  Hedge Cutting
Tree Work  -  Stump Grinding  -  Fence Repair

FRESHLOOK GARDENS
Regular lawn mowing service. Garden design.  Hard and soft 

landscaping. General garden work, fencing and decking. Turfing 
hedge cutting, small and medium tree work. Water features, 

ponds and patios.
For free quotation ring Danny Scott
01303 242140 or 07795510093

mrdanscott89@gmail.com
Established since 1990. Fully insured.

JBS 
BUILDERS

Specialising in Brickwork, Fencing, Landscape Gardening. Tree work undertaken (lopping, 
felling and clearing).
General household repairs, painting, plastering, power jetting & cleaning.
No job too small!! All work guaranteed and insured.
For free advice and quotations please call: 07825 168010/ 01303862361 (anytime)

Local Tradesman

  J Tappenden
    Established over 40 years ago

Painter/Decorator
01303 862467
077755 78008

Jackson Plumbing
Property Maintenance

Complete bathrooms and tiling
No job too small.  Special rates for OAP’s.

Telephone:  home/evening 01303 270691 
or daytime 07773 089398 or 07864 929826

Gavin Allfree

General Landscaping Including
Fencing • Turfing • Paving

T 07495 299711    E gavinallfree@gmail.com    

TERRA FIRMA
SOLUTIONS

Hamilton Windows & Doors
New joinery, restoration, double glazing of old and 

existing timber windows
Bring your windows and doors back to life and get rid of cold 

draughts, or replace them with beautiful new ones.
Joiner/carpenter with many years of experience.

Based in Lyminge, please feel free to call for more information. 
07792901266    Alex_b_hamilton@live.co.uk

C. Brewer
Painting and Decorating

Interior and Exterior Painting
15 years of experience  ~  a keen eye for detail

Clean and tidy worker
Good rates and senior citizens discount of 10% off labour

07510 631497

BUILDING PLANS FROM PORCH TO NEW BUILD. 
PLANNING/BUILDING CONTROL/STRUCTURAL CALCS. 
COVERING KENT/SUSSEX/SURREY.

LYMINGE, KENT CT18 8HA
TEL: +44 7974 156510
EMAIL: D.HAIME@BTINTERNET.COM

BUILDING TECHNICAL DESIGN 
AND CONSTRUCTION DRAWING 

SERVICES. 
PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Chartered Institute of Architectural Technologists

The Newsletter can be viewed 
online at 

www.lyminge.org.uk/newsletter/
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South East Aerial & Satellite Solutions
Digital – Freeview – Satellite – Aerials

Supply and fit of quality digital installations, FREEVIEW, SKY, 
aerials, poor reception and problem solving, upgrades and       

repairs by fully accredited engineers
Free quotations and advice, fixed prices, fully insured

NO CALL-OUT CHARGE
 07825 168010 - 01303 862361

Fixed price 24hrs a day. No extras.  
Written Confirmation of booking.
For the Easy Airport Link, Think AIR LINK!
01303 670370 - 07766 824 474
airlinkcars@yahoo.com

AIR LINK CARS
   (You pack up, we pick up) 
Airport, Seaport & Long Distance Travel Specialists.
The Family Run Business where service really counts
Estate cars and People Carriers

From design to build, we use trusted quality trade professionals 
along with reliable suppliers to ensure budgets are met, with high 
standards maintained. If you’re looking to –

•	 Extend your property
•	 Carry out an external or internal refurbishment
•	Convert an existing building into a new dwelling

 Please contact: paul@apxprojectmanagement.co.uk 07487 364155

Auto Economy Centre
Fully equipped Mechanical Repair & Service Centre

With the latest diagnostic equipment
Half price MOTs when booked with any service

01303 863656
Orchard Garage, Canterbury Rd, Etchinghill

www.autoeconomycentre.com

8:00 - 19:00

Park House Sanctuary Boarding Kennels & Cattery
Park House, Stelling Minnis CT4 6AN

Brick-Built Heated Kennels. Daily Walks ~ Reasonable Rates 
Dogs must be fully inoculated. Heated Cat Chalets

Quiet Area Inspection Invited.  
To book or for further information, call 01303 862622 

or email lord.whisky@btinternet.com 
www.lordwhisky.co.uk

D.W. Garden and Mini Digger Services
Mowing, Fencing, Hedge Cutting, 

Chainsaw Work, Turfing
Free Quotes

Contact David  07765789721

Based in Etchinghill, I provide a personalised service with a one-off, 
flat fee of £180 to prepare & submit your Tax Return.  No hidden costs.  

FMAAT Licensed Accountant, fully insured and HMRC-authorised.

Contact Anita: 
07361 238744 or aabookkeepingservicesaadams@gmail.com

Trevor Law
Electrical Installations

Serving Elham Valley for 30 years
Part P Registered

07850 970087
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D.M.B. Plastering
All aspects undertaken

Interior. Exterior. Plastering. Rendering.
Coving. Ceilings. Wall. Floors

Finest quality assured. CSCS Certified.
30 years experience.

Free estimates. Reliable service. Fully insured.
Call David on 07818 607209

Total garden care for all your needs

TIM MILLETT
Grass Maintenance, General Gardening, Small & Medium 

Size Tree Work, Stump Grinding and Wood chipping
Fencing Repairs & New Installations

Turfing, Hard & Soft Landscaping
Free Estimates - Fully Insured

07752 880583
Email: info@tmhorticulture.co.uk

N.P.C. 
Domestic Appliance Services

Service and repair of washing machines, tumble driers, 
dishwashers, cleaners and small electrical work. 

For a prompt and friendly service

Call Neil Collard 01303 892234 or 07798716044
or Google me on Yell.com

JON DAUGHTERS - Local Builder
All aspects of general building works undertaken including: roofing, kitchens, bathrooms and small extensions

Trading for over 30 years  Free quotes, no obligations, fully insured
Telephone: 01303 863371  Email: daughters777@hotmail.co.uk

House Clearance covering South East Kent…..and beyond!
CAROL CREES CLEARANCES 

- Est. over 30 years
Full/part house clearance

Fair prices paid
Antique/Vintage/Retro/Modern 

Registered rubbish carrier

Contact Simon Cullen on 07745 421680 or sijnzo@aol.com

07745 532075
Podiatry, Chiropody, 

Foot Health
Treating and managing foot 

and nail conditions, corns, 
callus, insoles, ingrown nails, 

diabetic foot care
www.eastkentfootcare.co.uk

KJB GARDEN SERVICES
Weeding, Pruning, Mowing, Hedge 

Cutting & General Maintenance
01303 862181 or 07704 989 402 

Over 35 years experience

Your Local Electrician
For all your electrical needs

•	 18th Edition/Part P Registered
•	 Insured & all work guaranteed
•	 All electrical work carried out including EV charging points
•	Covering Lyminge, Etchinghill & surrounding villages
Call for a free, no obligation quote and to discuss your 
electrical requirements.
 

07878 457018         01303 814372
info@hughes-electrical.co.uk  www.hughes-electrical.co.uk

Contact Simon for any electrical maintenance, refurbishments or 
upgrades with a friendly, clean and professional approach to work 

07891103065   
info@ewinselectrical.co.uk  www.ewinselectrical.co.uk

    

APPOINTMENT NOT ALWAYS NEEDED

FREE WIFI

WEDDINGS & SPECIAL OCCASIONS

GENTS WELCOME

SHELLAC NAILS

4 Station Road, Lyminge
Folkestone
Kent, CT18 8HP

01303 647 222

info@snippersandclippers.co.uk

SNIPPERS & CLIPPERS
UNISEX  HAIR  SALON

Your local reliable Electrician
Part P Registered & Elecsa Approved

On Electrical Safety Register & Fully Insured
For a free quotation call James on

01303 766333
www.sunhouse-electrical.com
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B.M. Plumbing & Maintenance Services
Local Lyminge Tradesman

Plumbing and heating works. Complete bathroom 
install including tiling. General building maintenance 
undertaken. No job too big. No job too small.

Cheaper rates for senior citizens
07890854128    Benmillsplumbing@hotmail.co.uk

MWH
window and gutter cleaning service 

Mark Haley
 

Lyminge and surrounding areas 
For a free no obligation quote, please contact me 

Mobile: 07738 479202 
Home: 01303 863 702       Email: haleymark161@gmail.com 

Find us also on Facebook

   CEDAR TREE CARE
      All types of tree work undertaken

    Crown lifting, crown reductions,
       dismantling and removals, hedge maintenance,

pollarding, stump grinding and removal, mobile saw milling,
wood land maintenance, all year round seasoned logs available

Fully insured and NPTC qualified with over 15 years experience
Call Tom: 07769 908027 email: linchlogs@gmail.com

07790  290  155

Financial Planning
David Gridley - Chartered Financial Planner
Range of quality advice from a fully qualified adviser:

•	Pre- and Post-Retirement Planning 
•	Investment Planning
•	Inheritance Tax Planning

For further information, please contact our Lyminge office
David Gridley FPFS
Tel: 01303 863959    Email: davidgridley@sjpp.co.uk

All Aspects of Tree 
Work Undertaken
NPTC Qualified

Fully Insured
Please call Shane for 

a Free Quote
07963 203564 or 

01303 621992

Hand made curtains, 
Roman blinds 

& soft furnishing,  
Curtain alterations

Tel: Valery Wren 
01303 237755

Lou Lloyd
CARPENTER

07984 426214
loulloyd@rocketmail.com

Kitchens, Flooring, Wardrobes, 
Doors, Decking and more!

  

We are a local company that specialise in double glazing repairs offering a wide 
range of service’s that include: Replacement double glazed units - Locks - Hinges - 
Handles - Rubber Seals - Gaskets.

For a free estimate please call:   07912317915 or 01303 863689
or email:   dsdoubleglazingservices@gmail.com

Fincham Plumbing & Heating
We specialise in bathroom remodelling, including all tiling & pipework

Natural gas boiler servicing, Installation, Maintenance, Repairs, Replacement
All your plumbing requirements

Martin is a Qualified Plumber & Gas Engineer with over 30 years experience
Gas Safe, CIPHE, WIAPS registered

Rosemary & Martin Fincham
07835 851 706   martinfincham@sky.com

Domestic, commercial, industrial & agricultural electricians serving the Elham Valley and surroundings.

Acrise Electrical Services Limited
Design - Install - Maintain

Tel: 01303 656007     Mob: 07803 421240     Email: info@acrise-electrical.co.uk 
           Website: acrise-electrical.co.uk



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 31 Tel: 01303 863737

 

This month we look at the old village police station, which stands on the corner of Church Road and Canterbury Road, 
facing Lindon Hall.  The picture on the left was taken around 1988, by which time it had acquired the name Burga House.
The main house was originally built in the 1960s as a home for a policeman.  The single-storey flat-roofed extension to the 
right was the village police station at this time.  The three-pane window was inserted later to block the original entrance 
doorway to the police station.  There are lots of these police houses still to be found in Kent, built at a time when Kent 
Constabulary aimed to provide a dense coverage of policing with a local ‘bobbie’ in many villages.  There are two similar 
houses on the edge of Elham on the main road as you approach from Lyminge.  They were sold off to become private 
housing during the 1980s.  A curious legacy that devolved on to the new private householder was to monitor the receiver 
that was left in place to warn of a Russian nuclear missile attack.  A test signal was sent every six months to make sure the 
village could still receive warning of an attack, and it was necessary for the occupier to confirm that the signal had been 
received successfully.  No instructions were provided on what to do in the event of a real Russian attack, and what would 
have happened if this had been during the working day when no one was at home is difficult to say.
A scheme of extension executed around 2021/22 has changed Burga House considerably from how it once appeared.  
The house still stands more or less on its original footprint, but the works involved demolishing the single storey utility 
room to the left and the old police station to the right.  New two-storey extensions to either side have expanded the 
accommodation and the timber cladding installed to the face of the upper floor now completely obscures the building’s 
original identity and function.

LYMINGE THEN AND NOW
Our monthly look at how Lyminge has changed over the years, with thanks to Lyminge Historical Society. 

Out & About.. Do you have any photos of local events or groups in action? If so, can you 
please forward them along with a few words to pbarnes20@icloud.com  

 Update from the Lyminge Community Hub..
The company name has been registered with Companies House and by the time you read this we are 
formally the Lyminge Community Hub C.I.C. which is a Community Interest Company (i.e. not-for-profit). 
We have registered the web site - Lyminge Community Hub.Org - and would really, really welcome a 
volunteer(s) to set it up very simply & properly! 
Written presentations have been made to all the key councillors at F&HDC & our MP and conversations are on- 
going. We are creating the consultation that should have taken place about the closure of the Age UK facility.
One question that has been raised is - ‘What is a Community Hub?’ 
It is a modern version of a meeting place for the community that follows from, in historical terms, the origins of 
village market squares. It is a dedicated space to facilitate communal progress. Importantly the hub will provide 
facilities which are not otherwise available in the village – that statement is at the core of the hub’s purpose.
It is not a sports centre, nor is it theatre or a meeting hall. It is an environment, supported by local 
opportunities. In the case of Lyminge it is proposed, to begin with a café, a bring and buy repair hub for small 
electrical goods and other devices as all part of an environmental sustainability policy and a pre-loved or 
charity shop. There are many other opportunities from a daily farmers market stall to weekly banking hubs. All 
ideas welcome. 
Key to all this is that it is a “not for profit” organisation run by volunteering members for the community for 
everybody from octogenarians to preschoolers.                

SJM 23.03.25
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Lyminge Friends
A hugely successful and very 
entertaining talk recently given by 
our guest speaker, Veronica King, 
on her 36 years as a female private 
detective.

THE DRURYS 
brought Country and 
Western to Lyminge.

Bob and Harriet 
played to a packed 

hall and a great 
time was had by all, 
including the four 
from the audience 

helping out with their 
kazoos!!


